

Edinburgh Research Explorer

Differentiating risks to academic freedom in the globalised university in China

Citation for published version:

Woodman, S & Pringle, T 2022, 'Differentiating risks to academic freedom in the globalised university in China', *Philosophy and Social Criticism*, vol. 48, no. 4, pp. 642–651. https://doi.org/10.1177/01914537221092176

Digital Object Identifier (DOI):

10.1177/01914537221092176

Link:

Link to publication record in Edinburgh Research Explorer

Document Version:

Publisher's PDF, also known as Version of record

Published In:

Philosophy and Social Criticism

General rights

Copyright for the publications made accessible via the Edinburgh Research Explorer is retained by the author(s) and / or other copyright owners and it is a condition of accessing these publications that users recognise and abide by the legal requirements associated with these rights.

Take down policy
The University of Edinburgh has made every reasonable effort to ensure that Edinburgh Research Explorer content complies with UK legislation. If you believe that the public display of this file breaches copyright please contact openaccess@ed.ac.uk providing details, and we will remove access to the work immediately and investigate your claim.





Free Speech and Academic Freedom



Differentiating risks to academic freedom in the globalised university in China

Philosophy and Social Criticism 2022, Vol. 48(4) 642–651 © The Author(s) 2022



Article reuse guidelines: sagepub.com/journals-permissions DOI: 10.1177/01914537221092176 journals.sagepub.com/home/psc



Sophia Woodman

University of Edinburgh, Edinburgh, UK

Tim Pringle* 0

SOAS University of London, London, UK

Abstract

Academic freedom in China is unquestionably under threat from various quarters. Yet the assumption that only the logics of authoritarian Communist Party power shape the terrain in which scholars operate provides us with a limited perspective on these threats. The Chinese academy has become deeply entangled with transnational forces, and is increasingly driven by similar business logics to those in play in universities around the world. We argue that these forces too contribute to the context for the exercise of academic freedom and its restriction. As is the case elsewhere, discourses around developing the national 'knowledge economy' and related logics of securitisation around knowledge production create conditions in which some forms of academic research are prioritised over others. Echoing the 'culture wars' plaguing the academy in many other countries, the research agendas most under threat in China are ones that connect to transnational movements and struggles, especially those focussed on labour and class, gender and feminism, race and ethnicity and human rights. In this article, we outline what we see as the key forces shaping the landscape for academic freedom in China, with a concentration on areas of research and teaching in the social sciences and humanities that are most at risk in the current conjuncture.

Keywords

academic freedom, China, higher education, marketisation, transnational

Corresponding author:

*Tim Pringle, SOAS University of London, Thornhaugh Street, London WCIH 0XG, UK. Email: tp21@soas.ac.uk

A version of this article was presented at the Venice Seminars 2021 ("Free Speech, Its Primacy and Limits") that were organized by Reset-Dialogues on Civilizations in collaboration with Ca' Foscari University of Venice and with the support of Nomis Foundation. Due to the pandemic the Seminars were held online from May 25–28, 2021.

Introduction

At the March 2021 session of China's top level advisory body, the Chinese People's Political Consultative Conference (CPPCC), a prominent scholar and CPPCC member submitted a proposal arguing that restrictions on meetings with foreigners by Chinese academics were hindering academic research and thus affecting the policy advice they could provide. In the proposal, Jia Qingguo, a professor of international relations at the prestigious Peking University, apparently called the measures excessive. In the context of worsening US—China relations, Jia was one of a number of scholars who questioned the impact of these and other restrictions on the environment for doing meaningful research. Some, including international relations scholars and economists, did so in the name of 'academic freedom'. Others pointed out that the research climate contributed to brain drain, as academics trained abroad did not want to return, or scholars wished to leave China to find institutional affiliations more amenable to conducting their research without restrictions.¹

With President Xi Jinping making ideological control over universities a stated priority, calling for them to become 'strongholds that adhere to Party leadership'², such public expression of support for academic freedom might seem foolhardy, if not dangerous. There is no indication that the prominent scholars involved faced retaliation, however. Their critique was framed in entirely utilitarian terms – arguing that greater research 'power' would contribute to China's national project by improving policy-making – rather than as a general commitment to academic freedom. Such an instrumental and state-centred view of the role of academics is an aspect of both international frameworks of competition,³ and a domestic environment in which research that contributes to policy-making, innovation and technological 'progress' is prioritised.

Worsening conditions for the exercise of academic freedom in China over the last five years are well documented. Restrictive controls include the following: constraints on what can be taught in universities; limits on research with individuals and institutions overseas, as well as on travel outside China and meetings with foreigners; and increased scrutiny of scholarly publications, including those published overseas in languages other than Chinese, which used to be exempt due to being less accessible and published outside the 'Great Firewall'.⁴ In addition, international academic publishers have come under pressure to censor 'problematic' or 'sensitive' content related to China in the packages of scholarly materials they sell in the PRC, with most caving and agreeing to 'abide by Chinese law'.⁵ Most such content has been in journals in the social sciences and humanities.

Our introductory snapshots highlight the contested and increasingly transnational character of issues surrounding academic freedom in China that we focus on in this article. Firstly, for the past 40 years, 'academic freedom' has been a key term shaping the roles of universities and academics in China, as part of a transnational formation that incorporates international standard-setting bodies (notably UNESCO), global academic mobility of staff and students and standards around what a university should be. Secondly, elite academics frame the value of academic freedom as a contribution to building national power that situates universities as central to international competition, related to broader

global trends towards 'knowledge economies', and more recently towards securitisation amid concerns about protecting national sites of knowledge production from foreign parties. This relates to a third element, the rise of the model of the 'business university' that implies the corporatisation and commodification of functions of the academy, including rising tuition fees, commodification of academic knowledge and links to business ventures, both in terms of know-how and in financial, consulting and real estate businesses associated with university expansion, including transnational education.

As we show in this article, in such a configuration of forces, research that engages with social movements at local, national and transnational scales has faced particularly restrictive conditions, especially when academics and students see their studies as part of those struggles. Echoing the 'culture wars' plaguing the academy in many other countries, the research agendas most under threat in China are ones that connect to transnational movements and struggles, especially those focussed on labour and class, gender and feminism, race and ethnicity and human rights. As elsewhere too, these forms of enquiry face a dual attack from the state and conservative nationalists who denounce their commitment to critique, social justice and equality as sapping national strength and undermining 'tradition', while those who pursue them are labelled as tools of 'hostile foreign forces' and even 'subversives'. In the case of intellectuals in the PRC's Xinjiang Autonomous Region, such framings of efforts to document, preserve and revive regional cultures and languages, as well as critique of pervasive discrimination against Muslim populations, have led to disappearances, lengthy prison sentences and even death sentences for prominent Uvghur intellectuals.

In this article, we address the three elements of the configurations outlined above. We begin with a brief overview of how academic freedom has been defined in the Chinese university sector and the relationship of those definitions to the evolution of international standards in this field. We proceed to consider the entanglement of utilitarian approaches to national knowledge production and the rise of the 'business university' in the Chinese context. Throughout, we aim to highlight the differential and unequal effects of such formations on academic freedom by focussing on those areas of study that are most at risk in the current conjuncture.

Academic freedom amid marketisation and internationalisation

In the project of developing China's economy through introducing market mechanisms and engaging with the global economy in the post-Mao era (1978-), expertise was revalorised, along with key sites of its development, universities and research institutes. Unsurprisingly, study and teaching in science and technology was prioritised as one of the 'Four Modernisations'. This commitment also involved promotion of academic mobility, with significant numbers of students going abroad to study, many with government funding. The first commitment to the institutional autonomy that is central to many definitions of academic freedom appeared in a Chinese Communist Party (CCP) document in 1985, ¹⁰ a period when China also began to sign and ratify a number of international human rights treaties, some of which codify academic freedom. For example, the Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights (CESCR), which monitors

implementation of the International Convention of Economic, Social and Cultural Rights, has stated that 'the right to education can only be enjoyed if accompanied by the academic freedom of staff and students'.¹¹

At the same time, the CCP remained wary of the potential of universities to foster critique and act as seedbeds for student activism; this had emerged in grassroots challenges to repressive policies just prior to Mao's death in 1976, and then later in the Democracy Wall movement of 1978–1979, and continued to be seen in various forms throughout the 1980s. Such engagement of students and faculty members in social and political struggles is part of a longer-term pattern that includes the founders of the CCP itself, and culminated in the 1989 uprising. As Perry highlights, 'every generation of twentieth-century Chinese intellectuals... engaged in politically consequential protest' and avoiding such protests has been a central concern of CCP leaders in their governance of universities. Such anxieties have remained acute since 1989 following the violent suppression of a huge student-led Democracy Movement. State violence was followed up with investigations of individuals' participation in the demonstrations and imposition of military training for all first year university students.

In the shift to a market economy in the early 1990s, universities were not protected from the market forces that descended on previously state-owned companies and institutions. Marketisation was accompanied by a decentralisation of power, as various official ranking systems focussed national funding on developing key universities while releasing control of many others to provincial and municipal authorities. In similar logics to those applied to businesses and some other public institutions (such as hospitals), State Council policy in the early 1990s set out measures that made universities independent as legal and financial entities, a framework that was later incorporated into the 1998 Higher Education Law. 13 While such provisions may support aspects of the institutional autonomy dimension of academic freedom, Article 10 addresses this more directly: 'The State, in accordance with law, ensures the freedoms of scientific research, literary and artistic creation and other cultural activities conducted in higher education institutions. Research, literary and artistic creation and other cultural activities in higher education institutions shall be conducted in compliance with law.' Evidently, the focus on 'law' in this formulation makes the state an arbiter of the legitimate exercise of academic freedom, as well as its 'guarantor'. It is also important to note the absence of academic freedom in relation to teaching in this formulation.

In the same period as the enactment of this law, China also participated in processes of developing UNESCO's Recommendation on the Status of Higher Education Teaching Personnel, the most authoritative measures outlining the meaning of academic freedom adopted by a General Conference 1997, and endorsed by most states, including the PRC. ¹⁴ China's participation may be seen as part of a broader initiative to 'get on the international track' during this period that saw increased engagement with various international frameworks for cooperation and competition, including in universities, but also relating to civil society and the economy.

The elevation of Xi Jinping to CCP General Secretary (2012) and the presidency (2013) was followed by a gradual shift towards greater Party control in many spheres of

activity, including universities. This was most directly targeted at the burgeoning NGO sector, particularly those spheres linked to challenges to local state enforcement of law and commitments to human rights and equality. 15 The year 2015 was something of a watershed moment: on the eve of International Women's Day, five young feminist activists were detained for planning a campaign of action against sexual harassment on public transport.¹⁶ While none of the detainees was an academic, their connections to a broader network of feminist scholars, study and projects were apparent, and adopting the label 'feminist' in itself implies a commitment to engagement in social movements beyond the academy. 17 Similar links between more activist-orientated labour scholars and labour activists have been severely restricted since a police sweep of labour NGOs in Guangdong in November 2015. With the benefit of hindsight, it is perhaps no surprise that the Party would come to feel uncomfortable with connections between academics and NGOs focussed on the coalface of working class formation in a reform era characterised by the reification of market forces and stability. Scholars Pun and Chan argued as early as 2008 that the language of 'class' had become virtually taboo in the academy and beyond, even though the 'lived experience of class is very acute for Chinese workers...the discourse of class is seriously subdued'. ¹⁹ The burgeoning literature on what is rendered 'middle class' in English almost invariably uses the term 'middle stratum' in Chinese, and adopts a social stratification, rather than a class analysis.²⁰

Blanket outlawing of topics constitutes another more direct censoring of academic freedom. Known as the Three Ts, critical research and even conversation on Taiwan, Tibet and Tiananmen are subject to heavy constraints and narrow nationalist-informed parameters that follow Party guidelines. In 2013, the CCP released the 'Communiqué on the Current State of the Ideological Sphere' known as Document No. 9 that called for 'intense struggle' against seven 'false ideological trends, positions and activities' in a clear signal to academics against critical teaching of subjects such as constitutionalism, civil society, universal values and a ban on 'historical nihilism', interpreted as 'trying to undermine the history of the CCP'. 22

A recent example of how such content restrictions play out is instructive. Song Gengyi, a journalism teacher at a vocational college in Shanghai, was fired from her job just hours after a student in her class reported that she had questioned the official figure of 300,000 victims killed in the Nanjing Massacre in 1937. Song's point was not to challenge the scope of the massacre, but about sources and how to confirm such figures. However, the student also posted a clip of what she had said online, prompting a rebuke from the official Weibo account of *People's Daily*, and precipitating Song's dismissal.²³ Interestingly, some netizens went on to attack the student for ratting on Song – but these posts were later deleted.

Patterns of privilege

While the attacks on academic freedom are manifest in the above selection of examples, the measures are not applied in a uniform manner across contexts and disciplines. As we have stated, social science and humanities research that engages directly with issues of social justice is restricted, but the scope for research on less controversial topics in

disciplines that largely adopt the globally hegemonic epistemic positions of mainstream science and support the status quo, such as most economics, international relations and psychology, is broader, in our experience. This is in part due to the perceived utility of such disciplinary approaches to policy making and supporting the national project.

Along with disciplinary privilege, academics in more prestigious institutions enjoy more latitude to shape their own research agendas and to access resources that others are denied. In some elite universities, researchers may be able to read and download publications and materials that are generally blocked due to the 'Great Firewall'. Such access can be crucial to be able to publish in internationally ranked journals and collaborate with scholars overseas. Providing such facilities to enable their researchers to compete globally depends in part on the level of trust, political astuteness and connections to higher authorities of university leaders, demonstrating how personalised authority matters in the Chinese context. However, this is not just personal: the ability of university presidents to make exceptions to general rules (such as allowing use of VPNs, which are technically illegal in China but widely used) also depends on the relative prestige of the institution they lead. As one president told researchers: 'The more prestigious your university is, the more privileges your university has'. Anthropologist Xiang Biao has argued that 'privileged institutions' likewise enjoy more space for research that is critical of policy – although not of the CCP itself. 25

Similar sets of exceptions can be observed in certain parts of the transnational higher education sector. For example, in some Sino-foreign joint-venture universities, providing students with access to VPNs is routine, while students also reported that some of the prohibited types of content listed above were taught in their courses.²⁶ Concerns about academic freedom in US-China joint venture universities prompted an investigation by the US Government Accountability Office (GAO), which found mixed experience: while 'fewer than half of the [12] universities GAO reviewed have uncensored Internet access', 'university members generally indicated that they experienced academic freedom'. ²⁷ The figures on internet access suggest that in five out of the 12 institutions, access to materials beyond the Great Firewall is available. The scope of these exceptions should not be overstated. Less prestigious ventures lack the clout to resist pressures to conform if conflicts over academic freedom arise. Based on a wide survey of transnational higher education projects, Gow concludes the following: 'China's higher education authorities have constructed a system which allows for foreign universities to be mobilized in service of state-regulated higher education provision'. The vast majority of degree-awarding ventures in the sector are in business and engineering; of the 1445 such programmes approved between 1994 and 2015, none were in sociology or politics, and there were only a handful of social science programmes and law degrees.²⁹

And patterns of erasure

In stark contrast to the privileged access discussed in the previous section, at the other extreme, academic freedom in Xinjiang has disappeared altogether. On the one hand, largely Han scholars have contributed to a state narrative of assimilation that has taken an especially egregious manifestation in recent years with the incarceration of over a million

Uyghur citizens.³⁰ On the other hand, the CCP's policies of 'slow structural violence' have taken on a transnational character as Beijing has 'recently more rigorously framed the Uyghur question within a Global War on Terror security framework, rather than within its traditional framing as a contained, domestic separatist concern'. 31 Uyghur scholars have faced harsh repression that extends well beyond constraints on their academic freedom. Since 2014, the economist Ilhan Tohti has been serving a life term for advocating autonomy for his region. Professor Rahile Dawut is an internationally renowned scholar of Uyghur folklore and traditions who has previously won awards and grants from China's Ministry of Culture. She disappeared in 2017 and has been reported as serving a prison sentence, although no information is available about her whereabouts or condition.³² The former President of Xinjiang University Tashpolat Tiyip built a path-breaking 30-year career in academia as both a geographer and high-level university administrator. Dr Tivip was reportedly detained at Beijing Capital International Airport while on his way to a conference in Germany in 2017. He was subsequently found guilty of 'separatism' and sentenced to death with a two yearreprieve. Despite global petitions from scholars for his release, it is not known if he was executed.³³ Researchers estimate 'at least 312 Uyghur and other Turkic Muslim intellectuals and cultural elites are currently being held in some form of detention'.³⁴

Conclusion

At a moment of rising authoritarianism around the globe that cuts across familiar distinctions among political regimes, academic freedom is under attack for varying reasons and with varying impacts on teaching and research, and differential effects on individual scholars. Nationalist narratives and political conservatism of many stripes, as well as related securitisation, are often central in official, state-sponsored challenges to the independence of the academy and of scholars. Thus China is not an exception, although threats to academic freedom there certainly have their own specific character and dynamics.

Particularly in the context of the 'new cold war' and rising Sinophobia, questions of academic freedom in China are often presented in a simplistic way that constructs the academy and its logics there as fundamentally other, without commonalities to such questions in universities in places like the UK. Such accounts also tend to ignore the increasing entanglement of the Chinese academy in transnational frameworks of mobility, cooperation and competition.

In this article, we have sought to show how restrictions on academic freedom in the PRC actually play out very differently depending on the discipline, institution and history of particular scholars and fields of study. Some academics in China have a saying: 'There is no restriction in academic studies, but there is discipline in the classroom'. ³⁵ But this depends on who you are, where you work and what you study.

Academics in prestigious universities have access to a broader range of global resources, greater opportunities for transnational mobility and exchanges and more latitude to engage in scholarship that is somewhat critical of the authorities or divergent from official positions. In contrast, scholarship that has been most under threat since the authoritarian turn under President Xi Jinping is that connected to social and political struggles and movements, including for labour rights, gender equality and human rights. At the extreme, such

repression has meant the complete erasure of academic study and teaching about Uyghur culture, history and language and the disappearance and imprisonment of experts in these fields. These restrictions are related to broader moves against independent civil society and journalism and effort to break links of domestic groups and actors in China with transnational movements for social justice, and to global 'assemblages of repression' targeting Muslim minorities in the name of 'fighting terrorism'.³⁶

Despite these challenges, some academics in China continue to produce exciting research that contributes to the global knowledge commons, and sometimes challenges received wisdom. However, the transnational integration of higher education with market forces has produced an academic capitalism preoccupied with pecuniary value over the facilitation of such a 'knowledge commons'. ³⁷ If global academe is to avoid New Cold War positions ³⁸ exercising an ideological grip in its lecture halls, classrooms and journals, both de-commodification and decolonisation of knowledge and knowledge creation will be indispensable processes, in our view. ³⁹ Our hope is that we can draw from this enquiry an understanding of some of the commonalities in struggles for academic freedom across national contexts and barriers to the creation of a knowledge commons, as we consider such understanding to be crucial in building transnational solidarity.

ORCID iD

Tim Pringle https://orcid.org/0000-0002-9185-7346

Notes

- Jun Mai, "Too Weak": Chinese Scholars Warn of Knowledge Gap with American Peers', South China Morning Post, 23 May 2021, https://www.scmp.com/news/china/diplomacy/article/ 3134371/our-american-studies-are-too-weak-chinese-scholars-warn; Kinling Lo, 'For China to Be an Ideological Powerhouse, Academics "Need Freedom to Speak", South China Morning Post, 9 December 2020, https://www.scmp.com/news/china/diplomacy/article/ 3113040/academics-need-freedom-speak-china-become-ideological.
- Editorial Board, 'China next Crackdown Target: Universities', Washington Post, 13 December 2016, https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/china-next-crackdown-target-universities/2016/ 12/13/65371e6e-c0e2-11e6-afd9-f038f753dc29 story.html.
- 3. Richard Münch, Academic Capitalism: Universities in the Global Struggle for Excellence (Abingdon, UK; New York: Routledge, 2014); Raewyn Connell, The Good University What Universities Actually Do and Why It's Time for Radical Change (London: Zed, 2019).
- 4. Zhidong Hao, 'Academic Freedom Under Siege: What, Why, and What Is to Be Done', in Academic Freedom Under Siege: Higher Education in East Asia, the U.S. and Australia, ed. Zhidong Hao and Peter Zabielskis, Education in the Asia-Pacific Region: Issues, Concerns and Prospects (Cham: Springer International Publishing, 2020), 1–36; Scholars at Risk, 'Obstacles to Excellence: Academic Freedom & China's Quest for World Class Universities', Academic Freedom Monitoring Project report (New York: Scholars at Risk, 2019).
- Nicholas Loubere, 'The New Censorship, the New Academic Freedom: Commercial Publishers and the Chinese Market', The Journal of the European Association for Chinese Studies 1 (2020): 239–52.

- See, for example, UUK, 'Managing Risks in Internationalisation: Security Related Issues' (London: Universities UK, October 2020).
- 7. Connell, The Good University What Universities Actually Do and Why It's Time for Radical Change; Zhidong Hao, 'Commercialization and Corporatization versus Professorial Roles and Academic Freedom in the USA and Greater China', in Academic Freedom Under Siege: Higher Education in East Asia, the U.S. and Australia, ed. Zhidong Hao and Peter Zabielskis, Education in the Asia-Pacific Region: Issues, Concerns and Prospects (Cham: Springer International Publishing, 2020), 37–60.
- 8. Chenchen Zhang, 'Right-Wing Populism with Chinese Characteristics? Identity, Otherness and Global Imaginaries in Debating World Politics Online', *European Journal of International Relations* 26, no. 1 (1 March 2020): 88–115; Chenchen Zhang, 'The Curious Rise of the "White Left" as a Chinese Internet Insult', *OpenDemocracy* (blog), 11 May 2017, https://www.opendemocracy.net/en/digitaliberties/curious-rise-of-white-left-as-chinese-internet-insult/.
- David Tobin, 'Genocidal Processes: Social Death in Xinjiang', Ethnic and Racial Studies 45, no. 16 (10 December 2022): 93–121.
- Shuangmiao Han and Xin Xu, 'How Far Has the State "Stepped Back": An Exploratory Study
 of the Changing Governance of Higher Education in China (1978–2018)', *Higher Education*78, no. 5 (1 November 2019): 931–46.
- Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights (CESCR), 'General Comment 13: The Right to Education' (United Nations, n.d.), para 38.
- 12. Han and Xu, 'How Far Has the State "Stepped Back".
- 13. See for example, Han and Xu.
- UNESCO, 'Recommendation Concerning the Status of Higher-Education Teaching Personnel' (UNESCO, 1997), http://portal.unesco.org/en/ev.php-URL_ID=13144&URL_DO=DO_ TOPIC&URL SECTION=201.html.
- Jude Howell, 'From Green Shoots to Crushed Petals: Labour NGOs in China', *Made in China Journal* (blog), 15 July 2021, https://madeinchinajournal.com/2021/07/15/from-green-shoots-to-crushed-petals-labour-ngos-in-china/.
- Jia Tan, 'Digital Masquerading: Feminist Media Activism in China', Crime, Media, Culture 13, no. 2 (1 August 2017): 171–86.
- Wang Zheng, '(Self-)Censorship and Chinese Feminist Networking in a Global Perspective', *Made in China Journal* (blog), 9 June 2021, https://madeinchinajournal.com/2021/06/09/self-censorship-and-chinese-feminist-networking-in-a-global-perspective/.
- Tim Pringle, 'What Do Labour NGOs in China Do?', Asia Dialogue (blog), 17 October 2016, https://theasiadialogue.com/2016/10/17/what-do-labour-ngos-in-china-do/.
- 19. P. Ngai and C. K.-C. Chan, 'The Subsumption of Class Discourse in China', *Boundary 2* 35, no. 2 (1 June 2008): 77.
- 20. See for example, Cheng Li, China's Emerging Middle Class: Beyond Economic Transformation (Washington, D.C.: Brookings Institution Press, 2010). This volume provides a selection of perspectives on its topic by researchers who mostly publish in Chinese.
- 21. Hao, 'Academic Freedom Under Siege'.
- 'Document 9: A ChinaFile Translation', ChinaFile, 8 November 2013, https://www.chinafile.com/document-9-chinafile-translation.

- 23. China Media Project, 'Struggling for Historical Truth', accessed 22 December 2021, https://chinamediaproject.org/2021/12/20/a-struggle-for-historical-truth/.
- 24. Jian and Mols, 'Modernizing China's Tertiary Education Sector', 719.
- Biao Xiang, 'The Social Production of Hierarchy and What We Can Do about It.', EspacesTemps.Net Electronic Journal of Humanities and Social Sciences, 12 July 2010, https:// www.espacestemps.net/articles/the-social-production-of-hierarchy-and-what-we-can-do-about-it/.
- 26. Mok and Han, 'Higher Education Governance and Policy in China'.
- 27. GAO, 'China: U.S. Universities in China Emphasize Academic Freedom but Face Internet Censorship and Other Challenges' (Washington, D.C.: US Government Accountability Office, 29 August 2016), https://www.gao.gov/products/gao-16-757.
- 28. Michael Gow, 'Chinese Foreign Cooperatively Run Schools: An Examination of Officially Approved Transnational Higher Education Degree Programs in the People's Republic of China', in Western Higher Education in Asia and the Middle East: Politics, Economics, and Pedagogy, ed. Kevin Gray, Hassan Bashir, and Stephen Keck (Lexington Books, 2016), 151.
- 29. Gow, 'Chinese Foreign Cooperatively Run Schools: An Examination of Officially Approved Transnational Higher Education Degree Programs in the People's Republic of China'.
- 30. Tobin, 'Genocidal Processes'.
- Nawroos Shibli, 'Political Geographies of Islamophobia: Chinese Ethno-Religious Racism and Structural Violence in East Turkestan', Islamophobia Studies Journal 6, no. 2 (2021): 157.
- 32. Scholars at Risk, 'Rahile Dawut, China', 16 April 2019, https://www.scholarsatrisk.org/actions/rahile-dawut-china/.
- Scholars at Risk, 'China: Halt the Execution of Renowned Scholar Tashpolat Tiyip', 13 September 2019, https://www.scholarsatrisk.org/2019/09/china-halt-the-execution-of-renowned-scholar-tashpolat-tiyip/.
- 34. Uyghur Human Rights Project, 'The Disappearance of Uyghur Intellectual and Cultural Elites: A New Form of Eliticide', 8 December 2021, https://uhrp.org/report/the-disappearance-of-uyghur-intellectual-and-cultural-elites-a-new-form-of-eliticide/.
- 35. Zhidong Hao and Zhengyang Guo, 'Professors as Intellectuals in China: Political Roles and Academic Freedom in a Provincial University', in *Academic Freedom Under Siege: Higher Education in East Asia, the U.S. and Australia*, ed. Zhidong Hao and Peter Zabielskis, Education in the Asia-Pacific Region: Issues, Concerns and Prospects (Cham: Springer International Publishing, 2020), 60.
- Rachel Harris and Sophia Woodman, 'Surveillance and Repression of Muslim Minorities: Xinjiang and Beyond', Society and Space (blog), 7 December 2020, https://www.societyandspace.org/forums/surveillance-and-repression-of-muslim-minorities.
- 37. Connell, The Good University What Universities Actually Do and Why It's Time for Radical Change.
- 38. Tim Pringle, 'Which Side Are You On?', *Positions Politics*, April 2021, https://positionspolitics.org/which-side-are-you-on/.
- 39. Eve Tuck and K Wayne Yang, 'Decolonization Is Not a Metaphor', *Decolonization: Indigeneity, Education & Society* 1, no. 1 (2012): 1–40; and Radmir Khajbakhteev, 'How the Commodification of Knowledge Is Creating a New Age of Colonialism', *OpenDemocracy* (blog), 5 February 2020, https://www.opendemocracy.net/en/oureconomy/how-commodification-knowledge-creating-newage-colonialism/.